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ABSTRACT 
 
Upland regions in the United Kingdom (UK) are increasingly under consideration as potential areas for 
the creation of woodlands. This is driven by a combination of factors, including the aims of UK forestry 
and environmental policy to increase woodland cover, meeting international greenhouse gas emission 
reduction targets, agro-environment schemes in national and international policy, and an increasing 
public awareness of the ecosystem service benefits landscapes can deliver for society. Creating new 
woodlands in upland areas is challenging, partly due to concerns of the potential impacts from a 
change in land use and also due to stakeholder perspectives. In the UK, the upland landscape is in 
multiple ownership and currently managed by multiple land managers and stakeholders with 
contrasting aims and objectives. This research adds a much needed qualitative element to the overall 
understanding of this complex topic, by carrying out a Q-methodology investigation of stakeholder 
perspectives of upland woodland creation. Three characteristic groups of stakeholders are identified 
as 1. ‘Not enough is done to protect the environment’, 2. ‘Changing the landscape is changing us’ and 
3. ‘let’s not let our emotions get in the – seeing the bigger picture’. The clear potential for antagonism, 
and even conflict, in ideologies and approaches between these groups highlights the importance of 
engaging with stakeholders and employing approaches rooted in mutual understanding, participation 
and collaboration. Stakeholder perspectives are a powerful influence on if, and how, woodlands are 
created and maintained, thus understanding emotions and attitudes is a vitally important part of the 
challenge of creating new woodlands in the uplands of Cumbria. 
 
1. INTRODUCTION 
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Woodland cover in the UK stands at 13 %, which is well below the European average of 37 % (Forest 
Research 2017). The UK Government has acknowledged the economic, social and environmental 
benefits woodlands can provide, and has set a 2050 target to increase woodland cover from 13 % to 
15 %. Central to this policy is the need for new suitable areas to plant and the Government states in 
the 25 year environmental plan (DEFRA 2018), that it will take action to work with landowners, farmers 
and key stakeholders to identify and target areas suitable for, and likely to benefit from, woodland 
creation. Parts of the Cumbrian uplands1, in the northwest of England may be one potential area 
where planting could be carried out with multiple benefits to society (Fox 2012; Reed et al. 2009; Ford 
et al. 2014) and nature (Bunce et al. 2014). Cumbria has recently been selected by the Government as 
one out of five special ‘Local Nature Recovery Strategy’ areas in England to aid countrywide scale 
nature recovery (DEFRA 2020) and increased tree planting and changes to landscape management is 
an expected strategic output. The management of this upland landscape is, however, contested and 
highly politicised, and whilst there is evidence that some people value the barren fell sides (Reed et 
al. 2009; Bunce et al. 2014), there are also calls for addressing biodiversity loss and nature recovery in 
the uplands, particularly within upland protected areas (Glover 2019). Planting trees in such a 
landscape could potentially alter its appearance and function, depending on how and where the 
planting is carried out. Adding to this, the uplands of Cumbria also have a strong cultural identity and 
values, which are connected to the landscape and a history of livestock farming (Mansfield 2012; 
Convery et al. 2014). 
 
How the uplands are managed in the UK has, in recent years, become a highly contested topic (Nijnik 
& Mather 2008; Reed et al. 2009), with debates surrounding land-use (Reed et al. 2009), cultural 
heritage and entitlement (Curry 2008; Mansfield 2012), management (Broadmeadow & Nisbet 2010; 
Huq & Stubbings 2015), and nature conservation (Curtis et al. 2014; Jerrentrup et al. 2014). 
Additionally, the uplands also provide society with vital services, such as agricultural production, 
climate change mitigation, water provision, recreation and biodiversity (Gimona & van der Horst 2007; 
de Groot et al. 2012). Increasing wooded areas in a landscape that is predominantly grazed grassland 
will therefore have impacts on not only the appearance and function of the uplands, but also on local 
communities and their identities. It is therefore important to explore local stakeholders' perspectives 
on this topic, as they will either be able to influence decision making or be directly influenced by any 
changes (Iversen 2019).  
 
Much research has been carried out to understand the relationship between woodland creation and 
stakeholders both in parts of the UK; (Madsen 2003; Langpap 2006; Church & Ravenscroft 2008; 
Duesberg et al. 2013; Lawrence & Dandy 2014; Sorice et al. 2014; Nielsen-Pincus et al. 2015; Ruseva 
et al. 2015; Thomas et al. 2015; FitzGerald et al. 2021) and internationally (Madsen 2003; Nijnik et al. 
2017). And the majority of these studies are focusing on farmers and less so other stakeholder groups, 
such as agents, managers, community woodland groups and local authorities (Fox 2012; Lawrence et 
al. 2014). Additionally, this research often draws multiple conclusions (e.g. Thomas et al. 2015) and 
highlights a need for more in-depth understanding of what impacts tree planting would have on both 
the landscape and people equally (Thomas et al. 2015; Nijnik et al. 2017).  
 

 
1 Upland Cumbria is defined as land above 300 m as per Burton et al. (2005). 
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Evidence from previous research has shown a difference in opinion of stakeholders against woodland 
creation. For some, there is a reluctance towards woodland creation which is influenced by policy 
tools and regulation (Madsen 2003; Sorice et al. 2014; Ruseva et al. 2015) or financial incentives 
(Church & Ravencroft 2008; Fox 2012; Bell 2014). Others have found a more positive mindset for 
woodland creation (Carroll et al. 2011; Duesberg et al. 2013; FitzGerald et al. 2021), but the results 
can vary between different locations within the same country (Duesberg et al. 2013). This divergence 
has emphasised the need to understand the wider range of opinions and attitudes to woodland 
creation (Buijs & Lawrence 2013; Duesberg et al. 2013; Lawrence & Dandy 2014). One particular 
element, stakeholder emotions and values, has been suggested to be a potential barrier to tree 
planting (Duesberg et al. 2013) but despite this, Buijs & Lawrence (2013) found that this is an 
underrepresented area of focus within woodland creation research. Research that has examined 
perspectives on woodland creation typically takes either a very broad approach (Urquhart et al. 2012; 
Bell 2014) or focusses on one particular element, such as financial incentives (Madsen 2003; Church 
& Ravenscroft 2008), regulation (Sorice et al. 2014; Ruseva et al. 2015) or employment impacts 
(Crabtree et al. 2001). Or as documented in the Lawrence and Dandy (2014) review of private 
landowners and woodland creation, the focus is mainly on ‘external’ behavioural controls, such as 
economic considerations (Madsen 2003; Langpap 2006; Church & Ravenscroft 2008) or policy 
frameworks and advice. This is further supported by Thomas et al. (2015) who argue that this is 
because these external factors are easily observable as opposed to less definable factors, such as 
values and emotions.  
 
Predmore et al. (2011) and Buijs & Lawrence (2013) suggest that this lack of focus on emotions and 
values may also arise from a perspective that within the forestry sector emotions are perceived as 
irrelevant and this has later been further supported by (Carroll et al. 2011; Duesberg et al. 2013). 
Foresters tend to explain differences in opinion and conflict surrounding forestry by divergence in 
interests and knowledge, but Buijs & Lawrence (2013) argue that emotions are equally relevant 
components of an environmental resource conflict. Evidence has been put forward by several case-
studies in Ireland carried out by Dhubháin et al. (2009); Carroll et al. (2011); Duesberg et al. (2013) to 
suggest that, not only does perspectives towards woodland creation vary immensely between local 
regions, it is also influenced cultural identity, a history of forestry activity in the area and concern of 
changes in society.  
 
There is therefore a need for a greater understanding of the underlying extrinsic/intrinsic values 
associated with woodland creation as this may have significant impact on whether or not woodlands 
are created. Investigating less quantifiable factors, such as values and emotions needs to be carried 
out by the use of qualitative research approaches. But social science as a research paradigm still 
carries a stigma to some extent of not being as valid as quantitative science within some scientific 
fields (Davis & Michelle 2011; Eyvindson et al. 2014) and within certain professional agencies. For 
example, Predmore et al. (2011) has shown how the US Forest Service favours scientific empirical 
data, over qualitative comments, in their public forest planning consultation processes.  An ideal 
method therefore combines both qualitative and quantitative elements. This will satisfy the traditional 
view of the need for quantifiable results, with the need for understanding the emotions and 
perspectives that may underpin and cause the barriers which exist in upland woodland creation.  
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In this paper, we aim to explore and identify local stakeholder perspectives on barriers and 
opportunities to woodland creation in the uplands of Cumbria, UK. We used Q-methodology as an 
approach to understand and identify the range of stakeholder perspectives and aim to offer 
suggestions to how we can minimise social conflict in upland woodland creation. As such, Q-
methodology also functions as our theoretical framework. As Cordingley, et al. 1 note, Q methodology 
is more than just a technique for assessing perspectives and attitudes. The fundamental approach 
behind the method has subjectivity as opposed to objectivity at its core and from here, allows an 
examination of the world from the internal perspective of an individual.  It therefore aims to allow 
researchers to present the views and perspectives of different people without claiming the ‘superior’, 
or more ‘objective’ status of the researcher's own opinion or construction of reality. The approach has 
more than demonstrated its ‘sense-making’ capacity and ability to find qualitative ‘order’ even in 
domains where variability and disparity seem initially to have prevailed (Watts & Stenner, 2005). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
2. MATERIAL AND METHODS 
 
2.1 Study area 
 
The Howgill Fells Natural Character Area (NCA) situated in Cumbria, in the north-west of England, 
covers an area of 10,360 ha - figure 1. The area is representative of the upland regions of England; it 
is rural, remote, strongly influenced by hill farming and has a strong cultural identity and similar socio-
demographics (NE 2010). The NCA is a fell massif of characteristically rounded, smooth hills, which 
reach a height of 676 m, and is separated from the surrounding fell regions to the west and east by 
steep-sided valleys. The fells are open and exposed, with very little variation in vegetation cover. The 
most abundant habitat is upland heath, mainly comprising acid grassland and bracken. The area is 
grazed by domestic stock, mainly sheep and to a smaller extent cattle and fell ponies. Seventy seven 
percent of the area is common land, which is collectively owned by a number of people who all hold 
traditional and statutory rights to graze their livestock on it, and approximately thirty farms are active 
within the area (NE 2010). 
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Figure 1 – The study area situated within the county of Cumbria (circled in blue), in the Northwest of 
England (Mapsoftheworld 2019).  

 
Woodland cover within the NCA is, at 1.5 %, one of the lowest levels found in England and the lowest 
in Cumbria. Moreover, and importantly within the Natural England NCA profile report (Natural 
England 2010), the opportunity for woodland expansion is proposed in the form of the Statement of 
Environmental Opportunity (SEO) as an appropriate and desirable land-use for some areas within the 
NCA.  Within the NCA there has been, for the past 10 years, a large amount of tree planting carried 
out as part of national agricultural and environmental stewardship schemes (Leeson, P. 2015, personal 
communication).  
 
The study area was selected due to its representativeness of upland Cumbria and the area’s history of 
planting in the past, the current planting schemes and the plans of extending in the future. A large 
number of stakeholders have participated in previous and in extant tree planting schemes and/or are 
considering taking part in future planting schemes. Stakeholders included in this study woodland 
creation advisors, nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), interest groups, farm advisors, general 
public, landowners and farmers who were either considering planting, had already planted or did not 
wish to take part in any planting scheme. Together, this forms a good exemplary case-study, wherein 
the main stakeholders are included and provides an excellent opportunity for investigating their 
subjective opinions on the topic of woodland creation in the uplands of Cumbria. 
 
2.2 Introducing Q-methodology 
 



6 
 

Individual perspectives, emotions and the finding of areas of consensus on a conflicted topic, can only 
be explored by the use of methods that can investigate subjectivity instead of objective views. 
Methodologies rooted in the field of psychology aim to understand and identify underlying values and 
emotions which underpin stakeholder behaviour (Hall 2008; Walder & Kantelhardt 2018) or 
perspectives on complex and conflict-intense case studies (Chamberlain et al. 2012) are increasingly 
being used. One such method - Q-methodology, has been successfully used to explore the breadth of 
human subjectivity from which to develop more effective management strategies (Rodríquez-Piñeros 
et al. 2012). It is therefore not surprising that Q-methodology has also been applied to gain an 
understanding of human subjectivity in environmental conflict situations (Bredin et al. 2015; Demsey 
et al. 2021) and the methodology is increasingly gaining popularity across disciplines (Haslam & 
McGarty 2014; Zabala et al. 2018). 
 
Q methodology combines both quantitative and qualitative data collection and analysis through 
statistical discourse analysis, using an application of factor analysis tools (Stephenson 1935; Brown 
1980). The tool gives insight into the range of opinions that exist on a topic and allows for individuals 
within the study to categorise statements, based on shared viewpoints. As a result, a typology of 
people and their views and beliefs is created and the criteria and factors which influence these are 
examined (Watts & Stenner 2012). Davis & Michelle (2008) state that in comparison with purely 
qualitative methods, such as interviews, focus groups and observation, the method provides more 
structure, scientific rigour and a richer insight into subjectivity than provided by conventional surveys. 
Moreover, Q-methodology is particularly beneficial in research that explores a diversity of opinions 
within smaller study groups (n =<60) (Watts & Stenner 2012). 
 
Q-methodology creates a selection of statements that are representative of the subject. Participants 
are then asked to evaluate and rank each statement on a ranked grid – figure 2, depending on the 
level of agreement and disagreement. The method follows a seven-step procedure: 1. Identification 
of the discourse, i.e. the subject of interest; 2. Development of the Q-sample (concourse); 3. Piloting 
the Q-set; 4. Selection of participants; 5. Execution of Q-sorts; 6. Statistical analysis of the Q-sorts and 
7. Interpretation of the results (Brown 1980; Watts & Stenner 2005) – figure 3. 
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Figure 2 – An example of a traditional grid for Q-methodology sorting. Participants rank the statements 
left to right on the grid according to level of agreement/disagreement. Statements are not ranked in 
importance in the rows from top to bottom, only vertically. 
 
 

 
Figure 3 – Q-methodology research structure of the seven-step structure of a Q-methodology study, 
developed from Brown (1980) and Watts & Stenner (2005). 
 
2.3 Developing the concourse, Q-set and piloting 
 
For our study, the subject of interest was to assess stakeholder perspectives of woodland creation in 
a Cumbrian upland landscape. Therefore, the question which was provided to guide participants 
through the Q-sorting process was, “What do you think about planting new woodland in the uplands 
of the Howgill Fells NCA? Please sort the provided statements in order to best describe your opinion on 
the matter”. 
 
A concourse of 102 statements were gathered from previous research or discussion, such as 
interviews, surveys, general media or literature, but also day-to-day ordinary conversations and 
additional verbal information from thirteen preliminary interviews held at the early stages of the study 
in 2015 with key stakeholders. These were semi-structured interviews held with influential 
stakeholders within the woodland creation sector in Cumbria. The interviews were conducted in an 
inductive, explorative manner, as the aim of gaining the information was discovery in order to get a 
broad initial understanding of the subject and not to test an already established hypothesis. 
Participants were chosen based on them being deemed as key stakeholders locally and being 
influential within the subject of woodland creation. A snowballing sampling approach was used to 
verify the choice of participants (Newing 2011). All interviews were conducted face to face at locations 
convenient to the participant and generally took 1-1.5 hours. All interviews were sound recorded.  A 
simple thematic and constant comparison analysis (Glaser 1965; Boeije 2002) was carried out, by 
review of the material and simple memo writing in order to identify theoretical categories. From this, 
seven key themes were developed, to ensure that the breath of the topic was represented: 1. 
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Ecosystem services, 2. Policy, 3. Productive woodlands, 4. Nature conservation, 5. Farming, 6. 
Recreation/inspiration and 7. Landscape.  
 
From this large selection of statements a smaller representative selection (the Q-set) was chosen. It is 
normally recommended that a Q set of is between forty to sixty statements, depending on subject, 
time and participant ability (Watts & Stenner 2012). Our aim was that any participant should feel that 
he/she can get their opinion on the topic expressed, without feeling frustrated by a lack of statement 
options or the size of the Q-set, or overwhelmed by similar or repetitive choices.  
 
The concourse was reduced to forty-four statements, which were piloted from September to 
December 2016 on a selected group of fifteen experts, academics, and people with practical 
experience within the field of woodland creation. Based on the results and feedback given during the 
pilot, a further three statements were added to the Q-sample and adjustments were made to seven 
of the statements. As a result, a final Q-set of forty-seven statements was used for the Q-sorts (table 
1). 
 
 2.4 Selection of participants & data collection 
 
Sixty participants took part in the study. In a Q study, participants are selected as a sample that covers 
a range and diversity of viewpoints present amongst the participants. The sampling should be strategic 
instead of random (Brown & Schroeder 1999).  The participants were all relevant to woodland creation 
in the Howgill Fells NCA. These included farm or woodland creation advisors (9), NGOs (8), business 
or interest groups (9), general public with common rights (8), council (2), landowner (2), and farmers 
who had already planted (11) or were considering planting (11). These participants were identified as 
relevant stakeholders following the criteria by Reed (2008) and Colvin et al. (2016). The Q-sorts was 
carried out on a one-to-one basis. Each participant was asked to rank the forty-seven Q statements 
according to opinion and all statements had to be weighted relative to each other from -5 to +5 (left 
to right) and within the matrix. Post Q-sorting, a follow-up recorded interview was carried out, where 
participants were asked to elaborate on their choices for ranking of the Q-set. This is important, both 
for the interpretation of the data, but also because participants will often have a need to explain their 
thoughts and feelings for particular statements. This leads to a much deeper understanding of their 
perspective on the topic and the reasons behind ranking (Stephenson 1953).  
 
2.5 Data analysis 
 
To analyse the Q sort data the Ken-Q Analysis v. 0.11.0 bespoke Q-methodology software (Banasick 
2016) was used to perform a centroid factor analysis (CFA) (Watts & Stenner 2005). A Varimax factor 
rotation was carried out (Kaiser 1958) with an automated flagging2  of Q-sorts to reduce any subjective 
bias in analysis (Bryant 2013). An initial seven factors were retained for rotation, following standard 
recommended approach (Watts & Stenner 2012). Following the Varimax rotation, a three-factor 
solution was identified, informed by a combination several statistical criteria, such as Eigenvalues 
>1.00, significant loading rule >0.39, a total factor variance >35 %, Humprhrey’s rule and a Cattell’s 
Scree test (see Iversen 2020 for more detail). The full CFA procedure was continued with extraction 
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and rotation of three factors as a result. Finally, a qualitative interpretation guided by the results from 
the factor analysis was carried out. Insights gained from participants comments during the Q-sorts 
and the post-sort interview were incorporated into this understanding.  
 
3. RESULTS 
 
Three main factors (stakeholder viewpoints) were identified from the analysis of the 60 Q-sorts. These 
are described as: Factor 1. ‘Not enough is done to protect the environment’, Factor 2. ‘Changing the 
landscape is changing us’ and Factor 3. ‘Let’s not let our emotions get in the way’.  The output from 
the varimax rotation lists each participants’ Q-sort and its loading (how strongly it is associated) 
against each of the three factors (main viewpoints). If a Q-sort loads significantly on more than one 
factor, it is deemed to be compounded and disregarded from the analysis. Three such Q-sorts were 
discarded in this study. One Q-sort was found to be bi-polar (consists of both positive and negative 
loading Q-sorts) on F 1 and 3 and disregarded from the analysis. Table 1 shows the loadings of each 
Q-sort against the three rotated factors with exemplified Q-sorts flagged. Within the table, 
compounded Q-sorts are also identified and shown alongside the arrays with scores against each 
statement, as well as the associated Z-scores. 
 
Additionally, two statements did not distinguish significantly (P>0.05) between any pair of factors. 
These were, “Planting trees in the uplands of the NCA is difficult… there are so many opinions and 
values” and, “There are concerns about uncertainties, such as payments, risk of planting failures and 
impacts”. By not distinguishing significantly means that these are ‘consensus’ statements, whereby 
there is agreement between all three groups of stakeholders. 
 
In the interpretation below, each statement mentioned is indicated by an ‘S’ and its ranking by the 
particular factor, by ‘+ or -’. For example statement 50, which was ranked as +3 will be (S50:+3). All 
statements are listed in table 1. 
 
Table 1 - Factor arrays and their associated Z-scores. The factor array is single Q-sort configured to 
represent the viewpoint, or ‘best fit’, of a particular factor. The factor arrays display each factor’s level 
of agreement of each statement used for the Q-sorts, ranging from -5 (severe disagreement) to 5 
(severe agreement). The darker the colour, the higher level of disagreement/agreement. Each factor 
array has an associated Z-score column 
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3.1 Factor 1 - ‘Not enough is done to protect the environment’ 
 
Factor 1 (F1) explains 21% of the study variance. Twenty-one participants (35%) are significantly 
associated with this factor. They are from a wide range of backgrounds such as NGOs, interest groups, 
general public, public houses and environmental advisors. The majority of them do not make a living 
from the land directly, but have an interest or connection in other ways, such as in advisory or specific 
interest roles, and they all have a strong interest in the area. Four farmers were included, all of which 
are farming as part of an environmental sensitive farming scheme.  
 
This is a group of people very much driven by intrinsic values and overall, who do not feel that enough 
is done to protect the environment. This was often expressed in frustration as part of the Q sorting 
process. Woodlands for environmental benefits, such as wildlife and biodiversity are very important 
to them (S23:+5) and they believe that more should be done towards environmental protection in the 
uplands of Cumbria (S24:-5). For example, participant (01) said, “We have an intrinsic obligation to do 
everything we can for the environment”.  They feel that a focus on planting native trees is the best 
way forward (S25:-4) and this would very much be beneficial to nature as a whole (S23:+5). Similarly, 
participant (14) said, “Essentially, this is why we do this!” (i.e. carry out tree planting). Despite this 
strong focus on environmental benefits, there is also strong consideration for people and the 
perceived benefits from woodlands (S22:+5). Further to this, there is a belief that woodlands would 
be beneficial not only to the environment but also to people making a living from the land (S28:-2). 
These benefits are not to be achieved by the establishment of productive forests of a coniferous type 
in this area (S19:-5), but woodlands of a mixed type and multifunctional nature are perceived as 
acceptable (S20:+2). Their opinion is that woodland related benefits to local business should come 
from nature-based recreation tourism (S29:+2; S8:-3) or the concept of payments for ecosystem 
services. Some benefits of woodlands, such as physical and mental benefits to health, creating a sense 
of wilderness and the general encouragement of outdoor leisure activity are perceived as already in 
existence and a given added benefit from woodlands by this group, but given less focus and not 
prioritised (S31:0, S33:+1, S34:0).  
 
The focus of these perceived benefits to people are related to ecosystem services provided at a 
societal level and likely to be influenced by local flooding events happening the past 10 years. New 
trees should be planted with consideration to flood protection (S1:+3), and the management of water 
is of great concern to this group (S3:+3). Therefore, the use of the upland landscape should be for 
multiple purposes and consideration to the long-term ‘bigger picture’ (S5:+3, S39: +4). There is a 
strong feeling of ‘need’ for this and for more resources towards achieving this which is perceived as 
fundamental to society (S9:+3). How more planting is achieved and the underlying policies behind 
planting in such upland areas is, however, not of significant interest to this group (S12:0, S15:0, S16:0, 
S17:0). There is an acceptance that planting trees in the uplands of Cumbria is difficult and that one 
reason is the many different opinions and interests behind the subject (S10:+2). Another barrier is 
concern surrounding uncertainties, such as planting failures and impacts and the current political 
situation of the UK’s separation from the EU and the financial consequences, which may impact the 
Common Agricultural Policy and/or other agri-environmental scheme payments (S13:+1).  
 
People aligned to F1 strongly disagree with upland areas being used predominantly for agricultural 
purposes (S2:-4), but on the other hand also feel that the rights of the commoners/landowners should 
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be respected (S44:+4). Woodland creation is perceived as being able to co-exist with farming and 
would not negatively affect a way of life for people deriving a living from the land (S26:+1). This may 
be connected to the feeling that although there is support for creation of new woodlands, then it has 
to be done in tune with the landscape (S36:+4) and the establishment of poorly placed or the wrong 
type of woodland would not be accepted. Nonetheless, changes are acceptable (S27:-3) and 
woodlands are not seen as having a negative impact on the identity and local cultural heritage (S35:-
2), nor would the characteristics of the landscape be ruined with more trees. This may be linked with 
the fact that they do not perceive tree planting as an irreversible change that cannot be undone (S41:-
2). Added to this, there is a strong belief that woodland creation in this area is practically possible 
(S46:-3). 
 
 
3.2 Factor 2 - ‘Changing the landscape is changing us’ 
 
Factor 2 (F2) explains 16% of the study variance. Seventeen people (28%) are significantly associated 
with this factor. With the exception of two people, all are actively hill farming and reside in the area 
or have retired from doing so. The two who are not from a farming background are, through their 
profession and personal interest, strongly interested in the protection of the landscape. 
 
Protecting and enhancing the upland environment via woodland planting for environmental reasons 
is not the focus of this group (S24; 0). They feel that this landscape has enough woodland as it is (S42; 
+4) and do not believe that creating new woodlands would have an increased benefit to themselves 
or society as a whole, in comparison to what the current landscape provides. They do believe that 
beneficial environmental impacts are to be had, but there is a strong element of scepticism with 
regard to the extent of any benefits. Adding to this, the environmental elements of this topic are 
overpowered by stronger concerns of what the landscape ought to be used for (S38; +5), a worry of 
changes ahead (S41; +4) and strong feelings that, although they are the primary user group (perceived 
by themselves), they are not listened to or consulted on these changes (S44; +5, S6; +2): “I wish they 
would just listen more” (participant 09). Participants often commented on the irreversible impact 
woodland creation can have on traditional livestock keeping: “Woodland creation does not help 
farmers. Once the sheep are off the fell, we cannot bring it back” (24), said in reference to the 
traditional local livestock keeping methods. 
 
This area and landscape is perceived by the participant loading onto this factor to be closely linked to 
a sense of place, culture and a way of life (S37; +3) and should primarily be used for what it traditionally 
has been used for: hill farming (S2; +3). Participant (30) said, “The land has always been for making a 
living off”. The idea that such a landscape should be wild is therefore strongly opposed (S34; -4). The 
trees themselves, and planting more of them, are not so much a concern as what they represent 
(changes) (S37; +3, S27; +3). Participant (27) said, “What is wrong with the fell the way it is?” Creating 
more woodlands would change the landscape. Changing the landscape is changing them and their way 
of life (S28; +2) and this was often voiced as part of the Q sorting process. This raises strong emotions 
and concerns as this touches on their sense of identity, which is strongly linked to the landscape and 
way of life.  
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Creating new woodlands and the beneficial impacts this would bring to society as a whole is perceived 
with an element of distrust (S1; -2). Participants often voiced, in association with statement 1, that 
they did not believe trees would have an impact on flooding and that tree planting in this area would 
not have much impact on the claimed environmental societal benefits, such as climate change (S5; -
1). More pragmatic and economically driven opportunities, such as the creation of timber resources 
on the fells are perceived with a critical eye (S18; -3) and the use of the land for planting of productive 
woodlands of a coniferous type in particular are not well received (S19; -2, S21; -2).  
 
What the area and landscape delivers in its current state is seen to be of bigger value, both for the 
local community but also society as a whole. The notion that aesthetics and nature-based recreational 
activities would benefit if more woodlands were created is regarded with strong contempt (S33; -5). 
Nature-based recreational activities are perceived as already being plentiful and the current landscape 
is well functioning for the delivery of this (S31; -4). That such values are of more, or equal, importance 
than what it should deliver in terms of agricultural produce is met with strong disapproval (S32; -4). 
 
In many ways, the viewpoints within this factor contain a sense of conflict. Conflict between the 
practicalities of combining hill farming with tree planting (S26, -5) and between the varied opinions 
between people on this topic and also the feeling of not being listened to (S30; +3). Although there is 
a general objection to the creation of more woodlands by this group, the details of policy elements of 
the discussion are not given much priority (S11; 0, S12; +1, S15; 0, S43; -1), except where there is a 
need to state that communication between landowners/farmers and governmental departments are 
not good enough (S6; +2). Participants said that they felt, “Bullied into the scheme” (24, 51), “Sick of 
meetings” (30) and, “Only took part to keep the peace” (08, 51). Unsurprisingly, there is consequently 
a feeling of not wanting more resources on the ground to encourage more planting (S9; -3) and a 
feeling that it is a waste of time and resources to focus on tree planting (S46; +2, S40, +2).  
 
3.3 Factor 3 - ‘Let’s not let our emotions get in the way – seeing the bigger picture’ 
 
Factor 3 (F3) explains 17% of the study variance. Seventeen people (28%) are significantly associated 
with this factor. This factor consists of a variety of forestry, landscape and farming related advisors 
and businesses, as well as farmers. All of them have currently, or in the past, had an economic 
experience with woodland creation, either in an advisory role, business or directly. Besides the people 
in advisory roles, all of them have a business or are diversifying their farm business with additional 
incomes related to the land and area. 
 
The participants loading on to this factor share a viewpoint that is embedded in the thought that we 
do not have enough woodland within the study area (S42: -4). They believe that changes in land 
management and use are impending and that such changes can be for the positive (S41: -2). This 
change is seen as being able to complement positively to the existing use of the landscape (S26: +3) 
and that if the creation of more woodlands were to happen, it would allow for an additional income 
stream to be generated, which would be beneficial for the local communities (S28: -4). There are, 
however, suggestions that there is an element of respect for the existing landscape and that creation 
of such desirable multifunctional woodlands have to be carried out in tune with this, albeit under the 
acceptance that changes are needed (S36: +1). What is more important to the participants loading 
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onto this factor is the need for respecting the local people as opposed to the landscape as such (S44: 
+5). As participant (35) said, “We/they are the ones that have to live with it”. 
 
Consideration towards future generations and the ‘bigger picture’ are very important to the people 
loading onto this factor (S39: +5). These considerations are, however, not connected to what 
woodlands deliver in terms of ecosystem services to society (S4: -1). This is not to say that there is a 
complete disregard for the relationship between woodlands, landscape and the importance of such 
ecosystem services, but merely that there is another important aspect, which is felt to be 
underrepresented and should be brought into the discussion of this topic. Further to this, during the 
interviews it was clear that there is also an element of ambiguity as to how much woodland creation 
would have an impact on such ecosystem services. 
 
The participants of F3 are essentially saying that there are important elements to this discussion of 
woodland creation in the uplands of Cumbria that are overshadowed by the polarised and often more 
emotionally driven views on this topic, which are embedded in either environmental or cultural 
heritage conservation. Fundamentally, this is driven by an extrinsic viewpoint that focuses on values 
such as economics and resource security and frustration was often expressed over F1 and F2 
participants during the Q sorting process, due to them not being able to see the bigger picture and 
letting their feelings get in the way. In the process. Participant 37 said, “Landscapes are developed by 
the needs of production and society”. The participants loading onto this factor do not identify with 
the sentiments of intrinsic value, such as aesthetic appreciation of the landscape, recreational 
activities and the potential mental and physical well-being connected to the landscape and woodlands 
(S31: -1; S33: -1). They therefore believe that these aspects should not take precedence above making 
a profit from the land (S32: -5). Tourism is seen as an important income stream and challenging this 
by the use of emotionally driven and fact-absent arguments are perceived with a feeling of antagonism 
(S8: -5). 
 
As such, the economic aspect of the topic features highly within this factor. These considerations are 
with future generations in mind and embedded in an interest for increasing sustainable resource 
security for the future (S18: +4) by the use and design of multifunctional woodlands (S20: +3). 
Participant (42) said, “It is fundamentally about how public money is best spent”. The use of 
multifunctional woodlands may also come from a belief that more should be done to protect the 
environment (S24: -3; S23: +2).  
 
A pragmatic view is taken with the identification of barriers to the establishment of woodland 
creation, such as the process is currently too complex (S12: +3), economic incentives are too low (S11: 
+4) and the consultation processes are not good enough (S6: +2). This is perceived with some 
frustration, as it is deemed to be heavily driven and influenced by the opinions of a vast variety of 
NGOs, forestry agents, land managers and regulators (S16: +4). All of these bodies have differing 
opinions which leads to a conflicted debate (S14: +2) and loses touch with what is perceived by this 
viewpoint to be of importance.  
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4. DISCUSSION 
 
The conflict surrounding woodland creation in the uplands of Cumbria is deep-rooted. Understanding 
the perspectives, values and emotions of different stakeholder groups may be important for the 
further development and successful implementation of woodland creation policies and management. 
But importantly, it may also provide an insight between local stakeholders on areas of agreement and 
common ground. 
 
4.1 Farmers are not against trees per se 
Evidence from previous research has shown a divergence in stakeholder opinion of woodland 
creation. Some have suggested that there is a reluctance towards woodland creation which is 
influenced by policy tools and regulation (Madsen 2003; Sorice et al. 2014; Ruseva et al. 2015) or 
financial incentives (Church & Ravencroft 2008; Fox 2012; Bell 2014). Others have found a positive 
mindset for woodland creation (Carroll et al. 2011; Duesberg et al. 2013; FitzGerald et al. 2021), but 
the results can vary between different locations within the same country (Duesberg et al. 2013).  
Although such reluctance towards tree planting does indeed exist for some stakeholders, our findings 
suggest that these perspectives, for some  stakeholders but not all, are based on deep rooted 
emotions related to concerns for the changes ahead, past and current experiences of consultation 
processes and cultural identity. This supports the findings of Duesberg et al. (2013) who found that 
for the majority of farm participants in their study, the choice to not plant trees on agricultural land, 
was guided by intrinsic values and a cultural belief about what land ought to be used for e.g. farming.  
Abrupt changes in the landscape, such as woodland creation, can therefore seem like a provocative 
radical new element. Perhaps perspectives may change over time or there is a need for reassurance 
amongst participants that the proposed landscape changes will not cause a profound change in their 
farming identity.  
 
4.2 Concerns for changes ahead 
The perspectives of the F2 grouping (‘changing the landscape is changing us’) differs in one significant 
way with those of F1  (‘Not enough is done to protect the environment’)  and F3 (‘Let’s not let our 
emotions get in the way – seeing the bigger picture’). F1 and F3 both consider what is important to 
them to be at a broader theoretical scale, whereby for F2, it is personal. This is a significant point, 
because for stakeholders aligned with F2 woodland creation symbolises change that will not only 
change the landscape, but also themselves, their way of life and culture. There is also a strong sense 
of belief of what the landscape ought to be used for, a worry of changes ahead and strong feelings 
that, although they are the primary user group (perceived by themselves), they are not listened to or 
consulted on these changes. The perspectives and concerns of F2 participants are nearly identical to 
the findings of Fitzgerald et al. (2021) amongst their farming participants. In their study, however, 
Fitzgerald et al. (2021) still conclude an overall positive view of the prospect of planting new 
woodlands in Dartmoor National Park, whereby in our study, our F2 stakeholder group is more 
hesitant. It is, however, not clear from Fitzgerald et al. (2021), if the participating farmers have any 
previous experience with woodland creation. Our results suggest that consultation processes have 
had an influence on the views of woodland creation of our participants. Additionally, Fitzgerald et al.’s 
(2021) study is also relying on a much smaller sample size. Although there is a similar pattern emerging 
in viewpoints and the study sites are similar in terms of being upland, mainly pastorally grazed and 
within a National Park, our conclusions may differ due to methodological differences in our studies.   
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The stakeholders of F2 believe that beneficial environmental impacts are to be had by woodland 
creation, but there is a strong element of scepticism with regard to the extent of the benefits. Again, 
similar findings were made by Fitzgerald et al. (2021). Their farming participants, as opposed to 
institutional informants, did show much less interest in climate change mitigation, flood mitigation 
and improving water quality. However, this was most cited as important by institutional informants, 
similarly to our F1 participants. This shows, again, how there is a difference between the factors and 
their emphasis on either social/shared and individual values. The importance of the relationship 
between social/shared and individual values on different levels have been explored by (Kenter et al. 
2015) who identified that especially social/community values are often implemented in policy-making, 
whereas the individual values are neglected, which can stimulate conflict. Scepticism amongst farmers 
of institutional information is common in natural resource management and a contributing factor is 
the lack of trust, which is shaped by past and ongoing institutional relationships (Rust et al. 2020). 
F1and F3 both also accept that changes to land management and grant schemes are imminent, but 
embrace this as a positive development. In fact, both these stakeholder groups have many similarities, 
embedded in a primary belief that woodland creation within this area would be a positive 
development beneficial to the environment and society as a whole. But from this fundamental point 
of agreement, the similarities separate into two essentially very different viewpoints which are value-
driven and fundamentally based on intrinsic and extrinsic viewpoints.  
 
4.3 Positive stakeholder engagement and participatory processes  
Woodland creation is a collaborative process between all involved stakeholders and is facilitated 
through consultation processes. The results from our study suggest that consultation processes are a 
very important factor for stakeholders either considering or already partaking in tree planting 
schemes, due to the level of attention it received during the Q – sort by F2 stakeholders especially. 
This group expressed a strong need for inclusion and ‘to be listened to’. Stakeholders of F3 provide a 
strong pragmatic and economic focus on consultation processes, and F1 stakeholders an intrinsic 
value and appreciation of the protection of the environment. This broad spectrum of perspectives can 
be beneficial in collaboration, but positive outcomes are only to be reached if inclusion, understanding 
and compromises are made (Chamberlain et al. 2013). We suggest that it would be beneficial to the 
consultation process, to not mainly focus on understanding the reasoning behind one specific type of 
stakeholders viewpoint. For example, the Forestry Commission (Fox 2012) carried out a Cumbrian 
focused survey on how to engage the agricultural sector in woodland creation and concluded that 
landowners are motivated mainly by economic incentives, “difficult to engage with” and creating new 
woodland is for many farmers something they simply would not do, because they fundamentally “do 
not want to grow trees, but farm sheep”. Our findings support the notion that economic incentives 
may provide motivation for some farmers and landowners, but this was not the main focus for F2 
participants in our study. Eves et al. (2013) provide an excellent woodland planters typology and 
suggested incentives for each type. It would seem that there are many similarities between the 
farmers within F2 in our study area and what Eves’ study would identify as the type ‘Farmers First’. 
However, some famers were also represented within F1 and F3 within this study. The ‘Farmers First’ 
group in Eves et al. (2013) were less likely to be encouraged to plant woodland by the use of common 
incentives, such as economics, and were more driven by the values and emotions described in F2 and 
perceived as irrational by F3. This needs to be addressed in a consultation scenario to facilitate 
woodland creation, but our findings suggest that some consultation processes within the study area 
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are having the opposite effect and can, in fact, cause conflict and act as a barrier due to lack of 
recognising diverging views and not finding consensus between stakeholders.  
 
4.4 The importance of recognising emotions and values 
 
Fundamental value-driven and intrinsic/extrinsic viewpoints are what is fuelling the conflict 
surrounding the topic. For the stakeholders whose viewpoints lie within either F1 or F2, emotions 
dominate, albeit with different focus. For F1 it is environmental and for F2, personal/cultural. F3 
(which includes foresters, policy influencers and farmers with highly diverse businesses) on the other 
hand, has a strong opposition to letting feelings get in the way of what they perceive as important 
within this topic. Considering that creating new woodland requires collaboration between the many 
diverse stakeholders, dismissing emotions as less important highlights a problem of divergence and 
conflict. Two-thirds of the stakeholders (F1 and F2) held viewpoints that are highly driven by intrinsic 
values and emotions. These people are farmers, NGOs, environmental advisers and interest groups. 
One-third of the stakeholders (F3) recognise that feelings are a part of the discussion surrounding 
woodland creation, but they strongly feel that it is of less importance and should not be given much 
attention. This Factor consists of the stakeholders that are instrumental in delivering woodland 
creation and this identifies an important element and underlying cause for conflict amongst 
stakeholders within the topic of woodland creation and adds clarity to the findings of Predmore et al. 
(2011), whereby quantitative empirical data were given preference over qualitative comments in US 
forest planning consultation processes. Furthermore, Lawrence et al. (2014) indicated that this exact 
group of stakeholders are often neglected in research on this topic and identified a need for them to 
be included. Care was therefore taken to do so in our study and by doing so, has offered a much 
deeper understanding of stakeholder dynamics and interrelationships. We advise that this particular 
group of practitioners must engage with a wide range of stakeholders and that the acceptance of 
differences is vital, even if considered irrational.  
 
5. CONCLUSION 
 
Using Q-methodology to explore the diversity of stakeholder perspectives has shown that 
understanding emotions, attitudes and perceptions is a vitally important part of the challenge of 
creating new woodlands in the uplands of Cumbria. Even where the views of one party/actor may 
appear irrational or ill-informed to another, successful woodland creation depends on the ability of 
proponents to acknowledge differences and reconcile approaches, such that woodland creation is 
done not only in harmony with the landscape, but in harmony with those living and working there.  
 
Our study has provided evidence that shows that stakeholder conflict is a significant barrier to 
woodland creation in upland areas and hinders the parties understanding each other and being able 
to work together successfully. Without mutual recognition and acceptance of the different values and 
motivations identified here, successful woodland creation opportunities on existing farmland in 
upland areas are likely to remain challenging. We recommend that future research needs a reappraisal 
of consultation processes, as these have been identified as causing conflict amongst stakeholders. 
Practitioners must continue to engage with a wide range of stakeholders and develop approaches 
rooted in mutual understanding, participation and collaboration. This can be done by first accepting 
that for some stakeholders, resistance towards woodland creation is deep rooted in concerns for the 
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unknown societal changes ahead, emotions and values connected to cultural heritage and 
problematic consultation processes. Thereafter, we recommend accepting the value of including 
qualitative investigative approaches into the engagement process, and using recommended evidence 
based inclusive protocols (Reed et al. 2017). A Q-methodology, as used here, enables the rich 
complexity of all stakeholders’ perspectives to be taken into account and analysed into simplified 
factors (or groupings) characterised by similar thoughts and opinions. The method allows for 
subjective opinions to be raised and shared equally amongst participants, during local consultation 
processes, without differing viewpoints causing antagonistic conflict. Additionally, it would be 
beneficial to use these results in combination with a new Q-sorting process, which focused on the 
three factors perspective on finding solutions that would be most effective in overcoming the barriers 
of woodland creation in upland areas. The understanding of the three stakeholder groupings could 
also with benefit be used in ensuring equal stakeholder representation, with a focus on not only 
organisational connections, when establishing future working groups and consultation activities. 
 
Based on the evidence presented in this paper, we challenge the often opposing mindset between 
differing woodland creation stakeholder groups in Cumbria. Farmers are not against trees per se, 
environmentalists do not want to sacrifice cultural heritage in their quest for biodiversity recovery and 
the forestry sector is not only focused on economic gain by plantation planting. The Cumbrian upland 
landscape is perceived as highly precious for all and below the surface there is a general willingness 
to make landscape changes. But positive outcomes are only to be reached if inclusion, understanding 
and compromises are made. 
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